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January 20, 2021 
 
Hon. Charles Allen 
Chair, National Capital Region Transportation Planning Board 
 
Re:  Critical gaps in proposed Visualize 2045 planning assumptions and analyses 
 
Dear Chair Allen: 
 
The TPB Technical Committee at its January 8, 2021 meeting left questions unanswered as to why two 
key regional priorities are missing from the workplan for the Visualize 2045 update: 
 

1. The proposed future land use scenario and analysis excludes the adopted Regional Housing 
Targets, adopted 2030 Climate and Energy Action Plan land use strategy, and TPB’s adopted 
aspirational strategy to bring jobs and housing closer together. We recommend that Visualize 
2045 model two land use scenarios:  

● Round 9.2 cooperative forecast as future baseline; and  
● Aspirational land use that addresses adopted regional policies for housing, jobs, climate, 

and build-out of TOD at Metro stations. 
 

2. The transportation climate change mitigation study by TPB is scheduled for completion 
towards the end of the Visualize 2045 process, long after the conformity analysis is underway.  
Without results of this analysis much sooner in the process, TPB will have no way to evaluate 
whether the draft package of projects in the CLRP is consistent with TPB’s adopted climate 
targets and make necessary changes. We recommend that:  

● TPB greenhouse gas (GHG) scenario analysis be substantially complete and reported to 
the TPB Board prior to finalizing the inputs for the conformity analysis.  

● Subsequent GHG scenario analysis be applied not just to the entire modeled CLRP 
package but as feasible for major projects or project packages so further changes can be 
made to the CLRP package if needed after the conformity analysis. 

 
Thank you for requiring that climate and equity be priorities in the Visualize 2045 update. As you 
recognize, the region can’t wait until the next CLRP update (to be completed in 2026) to do the work 
needed to achieve our 2030 climate target and support our housing targets.  
 
Regards, 

 
Bill Pugh, AICP CTP 
Senior Policy Fellow, Coalition for Smarter Growth 
 
CC:  Jason Groth, AICP, Chair, TPB Technical Committee 

Kanti Srikanth, TPB Staff Director 
 Stacy M. Cook, AICP, TPB Principal Planner  

Lyn Erickson, AICP, TPB Plan Development and Coordination Program Director 



 
 

Alliance Comment on the Visualize 2045 Update 

January 21, 2021 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the update of the Visualize 2045 long-range 

transportation plan for our region. 

On behalf of the Northern Virginia Transportation Alliance, which has been a visionary leader 

for regional transportation solutions in the DC area for more than 30 years, I am here today to 

share our concerns about some of the recent changes to the guidance for the Visualize 2045 

update. 

First and foremost, the Alliance applauds the Transportation Planning Board for addressing the 

existential threat of climate change by setting critical Green House Gas Reduction goals. 

However, we believe the language requiring a reduction of Vehicle Miles Traveled is misguided. 

Fuel economy standards have increased dramatically in recent years and as our region transitions 

toward electrification, emissions will continue to fall despite an overall increase in Vehicle Miles 

Traveled.  

According to your own Cooperative Forecast, our region is anticipated to grow by more than 1 

million people and jobs over the next two decades. Much of that growth in Northern Virginia 

takes places in Prince William, Loudoun, and Fairfax Counties.  

Furthermore, Visualize 2045 shows that about 80% of the total trips in the region taken today 

and in 2045 will be by HOV or SOV vehicles. In Prince William and Loudoun, those numbers 

are closer to 90%.  

Given that reality, it’s clear that we should continue to invest in our entire region’s multimodal 

transportation network. For some parts of our region, that means expanding our roadways and 

completing our street network. For others, that means expanding high-capacity transit options 

supported by dense, transit-oriented mixed-use development.  

As our region continues to grow, it is important that we work to expand the capacity of our 

multimodal transportation network – including bicycle, pedestrian, transit, and roadway 

infrastructure - to accommodate that growth. 

Therefore, on behalf of the Alliance and more than 20 regional business organizations across 

Northern Virginia, we urge you to continue prioritizing regional multimodal transportation 

improvements that will do the most to reduce congestion and travel time between major regional 

employment centers; move the greatest number of people throughout the region; increase region-

wide network reliability; and promote regional economic development and growth. 

Thank you for your time and consideration of these important priorities. 
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A Regional Multimodal Transportation Network Remains Key 
To Northern Virginia’s Economic Competitiveness, Quality of Life,  

Environmental Sustainability, and Equitable Access to Opportunity 

 
We, the undersigned organizations representing the vast majority of businesses and employees of 
Northern Virginia’s private sector and non-profit workforce, believe that a regional multimodal 
transportation network remains key to our future economic competitiveness, quality of life, 
environmental sustainability, and equitable access to opportunity.   
 
Transportation infrastructure is an investment in the future of our community. Our region is forecast to 

gain more than 1 million new jobs and residents over the next two decades. While there is currently a 

reduction in travel caused by the COVID-19 pandemic, this temporary change is due to closed schools, 

businesses, and recreational activities.  

Commuters make up 20% of total trips in our area, and despite significant closures, traffic has already 

returned to 80% of pre-pandemic levels. As a vaccine becomes widely available and our community re-

opens, we expect a return to previous travel patterns including major congestion and delays. 

PROJECT PRIORITIZATION 
 
We support continued investment in Northern Virginia’s transportation infrastructure using 
performance-based statewide and regional transportation plans that focus on corridors of regional and 
statewide significance and the prioritization of projects that produce the best long-term return on 
investment.  
 
When prioritizing transportation projects, the Commonwealth Transportation Board and the Northern 
Virginia Transportation Authority should focus on projects that:  
 

• Reduce congestion and travel time between major regional employment centers; 

• Move the greatest number of people throughout the region; 

• Increase region-wide network reliability; and 

• Promote regional economic development and growth. 
 

KEY IMPROVEMENTS 
 
Using these criteria, transportation funds should be primarily allocated and leveraged, where 
appropriate, with federal, state, regional, and private funds on projects of large-scale regional 
significance. These include: 

 

• American Legion Bridge -- Add two new High Occupancy Toll (HOT) Lanes in each direction and 
add express bus service between Virginia and Maryland per the recommendations of the 
American Legion Bridge TDM Study. 



• 495 NEXT -- Complete the expansion of Virginia’s HOT Lanes Network to the American Legion 
Bridge. 

• New Potomac River Crossing -- Construct a new Bridge northwest of the American Legion Bridge. 

• VRE -- Fund the construction of a new Long Bridge and fourth track to Springfield.  

• Route 28 -- Build the 28 Bypass and Route 28 STARS improvements in Prince William County. 
Improve the intersection of Route 28, the Dulles Toll Road, and the Dulles Greenway.  

• Northstar Corridor -- Connect Route 234 in Prince William with US Route 50 in Loudoun County. 

• Metro -- Move forward with the opening and integration of Silver Line Phase 2 into the Metrorail 
system. Prioritize any new emergency federal funding to replace lost ridership revenue in 
Metro’s operating budget.  

• Fairfax County Parkway -- Convert to limited-access facility. 

• Richmond Highway -- Expand roadway capacity including dedicated lanes for Bus Rapid Transit. 

• Regional Express Bus Network -- New express bus service using the regional managed lanes 
network including I-66, I-495, I-95, I-395, I-270, and the American Legion Bridge. 

 
NVTA FUNDING RESTORATION 
 
In order to make these investments, we strongly support the full restoration of Northern Virginia 
Transportation Authority funding diverted in 2018 using statewide or regional dedicated funding 
sources.  After the 2020 General Assembly Session, there remains a $50 million per year shortfall.  
 
We also support amending the law requiring that the long-term benefits of Northern Virginia’s regional 
funds be distributed proportionally among jurisdictions to enable the Authority to better address the 
region’s most critical transportation needs. 
 
In addition, we believe the Commonwealth should maintain its commitment to fund transportation 
improvements in Northern Virginia.  The presence of local, regional, and private transportation funding 
as well as toll revenue does not absolve the Commonwealth of this responsibility.   
 
Furthermore, we support the continued autonomy of the Northern Virginia Transportation Authority 
and Northern Virginia Transportation Commission to make regional transportation planning and funding 
decisions for Northern Virginia. 
 
CONGESTION MANAGED LANES 
 
We support the use of congestion managed express toll lanes to expand the capacity of our roadway 
network, incentivize carpooling, and increase transit reliability.  We believe that any net revenue to the 
Commonwealth or Northern Virginia raised through the implementation of these lanes should be 
reinvested in transportation improvements that directly expand the travel capacity of the corridor in 
which that revenue is raised.   
 
WMATA 
 
We believe that Metro is a core statewide asset, and that a well-maintained, safe, reliable, and fiscally 
sustainable Metrorail system is essential to Northern Virginia’s and the Commonwealth’s economic 
competitiveness.   



 
Therefore, we support maintaining sustainable, adequate Metrorail funding from all sources tied to 
implementation of appropriate operational, funding, and governance reforms.  We support the long-
term reauthorization of the federal Passenger Rail Investment and Improvement Act (PRIIA), additional 
emergency federal funds for FY22 and FY23, and an evaluation of WMATA’s long-term financial stability 
due to the ridership impacts of COVID-19 and telework trends in the region.    
 
TRANSPORTATION DEMAND MANAGEMENT 
 
Finally, we support the creation of tax incentives for employers who provide employees with fare 
assistance for public transportation, telework, and other travel demand management options. 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 


